April 17, 2008

Strong Talk About Zimbabwe at the U.N. 

By WARREN HOGE and GRAHAM BOWLEY
UNITED NATIONS — Secretary General Ban Ki-moon told the Security Council on Wednesday that he was “deeply concerned” by the delay in releasing the results of the March 29 presidential election in Zimbabwe and said that international observers should monitor any second round of voting.

“The credibility of the democratic process in Africa could be at stake here,” Mr. Ban said.

Addressing the same meeting, Gordon Brown, the British prime minister, said it was obvious that Robert Mugabe, the longtime president of Zimbabwe, was trying to overturn an election that had gone against him.

“No one thinks, having seen the results at polling stations, that President Mugabe has won this election,” Mr. Brown said. “A stolen election would not be a democratic election at all.”

And the American ambassador, Zalmay Khalilzad, said, “We think it’s very important that the election not be stolen, that the results are released in a way that has credibility and reflects the will of the people of Zimbabwe.”

Morgan Tsvangirai, the opposition leader in Zimbabwe, insists that he beat the autocratic Mr. Mugabe outright, but the governing party says that neither man won and that a runoff may be necessary. Zimbabwe’s Electoral Commission continues to refuse to make the final figures public.

The statements at the United Nations followed a largely failed opposition protest on Tuesday in Zimbabwe that underscored the difficulties faced by those hoping to oust Mr. Mugabe, 84. The opposition had called for people to stay home from work to protest the delay, but the strike did little to interrupt the normal flow of life in the cities.

The statements at the United Nations also exposed rifts among member countries about how to handle the crisis in Zimbabwe. 

Mr. Ban expressed frustration with regional leaders who suggest that the outside world has no role in the dispute, and he said that “the international community continues to watch and wait for decisive action.” 

Over the weekend, political leaders from southern African countries did take an unexpectedly strong stand, urging Zimbabwe’s government to let representatives of the opposition be present when vote tabulations are verified. But Thabo Mbeki, South Africa’s president, has played down the crisis and counseled patience in dealing with Zimbabwe.

Wednesday’s meeting at the United Nations of heads of state and high-ranking officials from Africa was called by South Africa, this month’s president of the Security Council. It was meant to focus on areas where the United Nations and the African Union collaborate, which does not include Zimbabwe.

Mr. Mbeki, who led the meeting, did not mention Zimbabwe during the daylong Council session.

But at a late-afternoon news conference, Mr. Mbeki said Mr. Ban’s recommendation to involve monitors would have to be put to the Zimbabwean government.

Chiding those calling for a prompt publication of the vote totals, he said, “It would be quite wrong for us to shout at the Electoral Commission rather than go and see them.”

He added, “Whether there is a different way of engaging the Zimbabwean commission I don’t know, but I am quite certain that we can’t do it by issuing press statements saying, ‘We demand this.’ ”

South African news agencies reported Wednesday that a Chinese cargo ship trying to enter the port in Durban, South Africa, was carrying arms headed for Zimbabwe, though it was unclear whether the shipment was related to the current political crisis.

In Zimbabwe, the political stalemate continued Wednesday as the opposition awaited a decision in its court case to stop a recount of crucial votes in the presidential and parliamentary elections.

Official results of last month’s voting showed that the president’s party, ZANU-PF, had lost control of the lower house of Parliament for the first time in 28 years. But the Zimbabwean Electoral Commission said it planned to start a recount of the presidential and parliamentary votes in 23 districts. The opposition is challenging the recount in court, but if the commission goes ahead and overturns enough results, ZANU-PF will reclaim its parliamentary majority. 

The Herald, a state-run newspaper, said Wednesday that the police had arrested 36 people as a result of Tuesday’s opposition protest. A police spokesman, Wayne Bvudzijena, was quoted as saying that some of the protests had turned violent, leading to the arrests.

Copyright 2008 The New York Times Company 

